BUDGET CONSULTATION WITH 

TRADE UNION REPRESENTATIVES

FRIDAY, 17 JANUARY 2003 AT 1.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Geddes (Chairman), Councillor Stevenson, Councillor Mitchelson, Councillor Firth


Mr C Wright and Mr K Dovaston (UNISON)

1.
ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN

Councillor Mrs Geddes was elected as Chairman for the meeting.

2.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Mr Paul Savage, GMBATU.  

Apologies for lateness were received from Councillor Mitchelson, Councillor Firth and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, who were engaged in a separate City Council meeting.

3.

CITY COUNCIL BUDGET 2003/04

Copies of the following reports which had been considered by the City Council’s Executive as part of the budget process for 2003/04 had been circulated.

-

General Fund Budget Considerations 2003/04 to 2005/06

-

Housing Revenue Account Estimate 2002/03

-

Capital Programme 2003/04

A copy of the Executive’s Budget Proposals for 2003/04 had also been circulated.

The Head of Finance introduced the Report on 2003/04 – 2005/06 General Fund Revenue Budget Considerations.  She informed the meeting that the Report set out the Council’s General Fund Revised Estimates and Core Base Estimates for 2003/04 together with projections to 2005/06, and also summarised savings and new bid proposals together with the Provisional Revenue Support Grant Settlement.

The Treasury and Insurance Manager presented the Report on the Housing Revenue Account Revised Revenue Estimate for 2002/03 up to 8 December 2002 ie the final date of the City Council’s ownership of its housing stock.  He informed Members that as part of the LSVT process, it was aimed to achieve a closing balance in hand of £1.6m to cover future benefit costs.  The current estimate of the closing HRA balance was approximately £3m.  He added that any balance over the figure £1.6m would transfer into the General Fund but that would not happen for at least one year.

The Treasury and Insurance Manager also presented a Report on Estimated Capital Resources and Capital Bids 2003/04 to 2005/06 which set out the capital resources which were available together with a summary of capital bids against those resources, and a Revised Capital Programme for 2002/03.

Councillor Stevenson then set out the Executive Budget Proposals for 2003/04 which had been circulated for consultation.

Mr Dovaston referred to the transfer of the Council’s Housing Stock to Carlisle Housing Association.  He questioned the effect on staff, the level of risk to the staff who had been transferred to the Housing Association and the risk to the Housing Association themselves.

The Head of Finance and the City Treasurer responded saying that the transfer had had a knock-on effect on Central Departments and that effect had been taken into account in the preparation of the estimates.  Apart from the staff directly involved in the housing function there had been a wider impact on the Council but a position where there had been no redundancies had been achieved.  Some staff had agreed to transfer to Carlisle Housing Association under TUPE provisions as part of the Council’s wider objective of avoiding redundancies.  The Head of Finance added that as the Council no longer provided a housing function, the central administration costs which had been previously allocated to the housing function had to be reduced by approximately £2m and this had been partly achieved by transferring staff and also as a result of the Organisational Review which had been carried out at the same time.  She added that over a three year period, it had been anticipated that the Council would have to achieve some £800,000 of savings but the better than anticipated Revenue Support Grant Settlement had improved that position.  She further added that the transfer of the Leisuretime Service had also produced savings.  

In respect of the transfer of non-housing staff, Officers commented on the efforts which had been made to draw up arrangements for the transfer of staff who were involved in the housing function but who would not have transferred under TUPE.

Mr Wright noted that the Revenue Support Grant Settlement was better than anticipated.  He questioned the levels of savings which may now be required and their potential impact on UNISON members.  

The Head of Finance commented that the Revenue Support Grant Settlement had been better than anticipated and whilst the majority of the savings which were already on the table would be taken, the Executive were not looking for further savings to be identified at the present time.

Mr Wright noted that in the General Fund Report, a saving of £100,000 on Advice Agencies had been indicated and he drew attention to a letter which had been sent from the Manager of the Benefits Advice Centre to Members of the Executive outlining concerns over the projected level of savings and the uncertainty which it was creating for UNISON members working in the Benefits Advice Centre.  He questioned what the impact on both the Benefits Advice Centre and the other Advice Agencies would be of the proposed saving and pointed out the uncertainty which had existed over a period of time and felt that the uncertainty which had been created and was being faced by the employees of the City Council did not bode well for the City Council as a good employer.

Councillor Stevenson indicated that the Review of Advice Agencies had commenced in May 2002 and that a Report had been submitted to the Executive.  There was however no decision yet made by the Executive on the level of funding for Advice Agencies.  He added that at the meeting of the Executive on 6 February 2003, the Executive would make their final budget proposals which would be submitted to the meeting of the City Council on 17 February 2003.  He noted the figures in the earlier Head of Finance Report setting out a potential saving of £100,000 from the Advice Agencies but drew attention to the figures contained in the Executive’s Budget Consultation Document showing savings of £80,000 against the Advice Agencies.  He added that the Council presently funded Advice Agencies within the City in the sum of £300,000.  

Mr Wright commented that the staff at the Benefits Advice Centre were suffering from not knowing what the future held for them and in instances their health was suffering and he asked the Executive if they could give an indication as soon as possible as to the future of the Benefits Advice Centre.

Mr Dovaston highlighted the figures in the Head of Finance Report showing savings of £100,000 in respect of Tullie House.

Councillor Stevenson drew attention to the Executive’s budget proposals which showed figures of £40,000 savings against Tullie House which represented anticipated generation of additional income at Tullie House.  Councillor Mitchelson added that the Executive had rejected the option of taking savings of £100,000 against the Tullie House budget but had selected only part of the options which had been put forward in particular the options which anticipated additional increased income of £40,000.  Councillor Stevenson further added that funding was also provided in the budget proposals of £80,000 to enable Tullie House to pursue Trust status. 

Mr Wright commented that UNISON nationally had a stance of opposing pursuance of Trust status and Councillor Stevenson added that the current policy was to pursue that matter.

Mr Dovaston commented on the recent LSVT Transfer and on the actuarial value of pensions and the provision which the City Council had made to cover the funding of pensions for those staff who had transferred.  

The Treasury and Insurance Manager and the City Treasurer commented on the position with regard to the actuarial value of pensions in respect of those staff transferring under LSVT.  The City Treasurer commented that until the actual day it was unclear what level of funding would be required and both sides had agreed to earmark up to £200,000 to cover the potential deficit in the pension fund.  As it was, the balance available after meeting all of the transfer costs had been sufficient to discharge the deficit, and the £200,000 HRA (and CHA) contribution had not been required. The City Treasurer added that under the rules, the surplus on any transfer would have reverted back to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister.  However, the surplus in this instance had been used to wipe out the deficit on the Pension Fund in respect of the first tranche of staff transferring.  These figures were not shown in the budget papers but would be shown in the Council’s final accounts.  He further commented on the position of staff who were due to transfer to Carlisle Housing Association next October.  He anticipated that any additional costs would be paid for out of the proceeds of future sales.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that there were estimates by the CHA of £56m of investment to be carried out over the first five years of the contract and so it was likely that more staff would be required by the Carlisle Housing Association than had been previously employed by the City Council.

Mr Wright further noted that the funding had not been provided in the budget proposal in respect of either Single Status or Job Evaluation which the Council were looking to finalise.  

The Head of Finance indicated that funding was provided in the General Fund to carry out Job Evaluation with the sum of £50,000 carried forward from previous years.  She added however that it was not possible to provide any figures or estimates to fund the implementation of  the Job Evaluation Scheme until the process had been carried out.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive stated that as part of his regular meetings with Trade Unions he would discuss the best way to achieve Job Evaluation, although he was aware of the concerns with the National Scheme and was looking to pursue the most efficient way of achieving Job Evaluation, which could mean that the Council needed to review different models.

Councillor Geddes added that the North West Employers had a catalogue of discrepancies on the National Scheme.

Mr Dovaston gave examples of District Councils locally who had embraced the National Scheme, but who had made amendments to allow for anomalies and factored in additional points.   He commented that the “Green Book” had been agreed in April 1997 and now 6 years later there still did not appear to be joint ownership for many of the principles included in the Green Book.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that there had been an acknowledgement from all parties that the Council would not pursue Job Evaluation whilst it was carrying out the Organisational Review.  The Council would need to look at the parameters for carrying out a Job Evaluation Scheme, but he highlighted that there was provision in the budget to allow a scheme to be drawn up.

Mr Wright drew attention to the provision of funding of £50,000 in the budget for consultancy to carry out a Feasibility Study on the Three River Strategy, and suggested that Officers could be asked to carry out that work.  He added that he was not aware of any consultation or discussion which had been carried out on the proposal.  

Councillor Stevenson confirmed that it was the policy of the Executive to assess the potential of the Three Rivers to see what benefits could be brought to the City, and this was really the beginning of the process.  If the budget was agreed then discussions with Officers would follow.  Councillor Mitchelson confirmed that funding was identified in the Council’s budget.  He added that there would be further discussions on how to carry out the Feasibility Study and Officers would be involved, their role would however depend upon the resources which were available and their ability to achieve the desired outcome.

Mr Dovaston highlighted the proposed funding on the Disability Discrimination

Act and wondered whether the funding for next year was sufficient and whether funding would be provided for in future years’ budgets. 

Councillor Geddes commented that this was part of a continuing programme to adapt Council property and highlighted the need for options to be explored regarding the delivery of services as opposed to adaptations being carried out to all Council buildings.

It was further commented that whereas the programme had been identified for 2003/04 with the necessary funding provided, the programme for later years had not yet been drawn up.

(The meeting ended at 1.50 pm)
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